Bulletin of the British Myriapod and Isopod Group 18 (2002)

OBITUARY

JOHN GORDON BLOWER 1923-2001

Gordon Blower was born in Bolton on 12 December 1923. He lived as a child in Farnworth, a cotton town near Bolton in Lancashire. His early days were rather unsettled as his mother had died when he was very young and he lived with his father in several temporary homes in the town. His early education was gained at Plodder Lane Council School where he had his first introduction to science through a student teacher who gave a lesson about magnetism. However, he failed his eleven plus exam and so proceeded to Harper Green Central School for a year where practical subjects such as gardening were taught as well as academic ones. At the end of the year he was able to take a twelve plus exam which he passed and so the remainder of his secondary education took place at a Junior Technical School in Worsley, to which he travelled on the train each day. Here he studied technical drawing and chemistry as well as the usual subjects. After leaving school he obtained a job at Kearsley Power Station hoping to further his interest in magnetism and electricity. Unfortunately the work was not what he expected it to be and he spent most of his time adding up how much coal had been burned each day. So, with encouragement from relatives, he started a matriculation course at Bolton Municipal Technical College in the evenings and in 1940 gained the School Certificate. Two years later he gained his Higher School certificate.

In 1942 Gordon started his university education at the University of Manchester and gained a B.Sc. in the Honours School of General Science. Following this he did eighteen months of war service in the Navy as a Sub-Lieutenant (Special Branch) with the Mobile Malaria Control Unit as a medical entomologist investigating the control of malaria and other insect-borne diseases in Ceylon, Hong Kong and China.

After a short time as a part time Demonstrator in Zoology back at Manchester University, he was appointed Assistant Lecturer in 1948, later to become Lecturer and finally Reader in Ecology in 1959, the post he held until he retired in 1982.

Like many Manchester zoology graduates of the time, the first research work that Gordon Blower carried out was on invertebrate cuticle structure, and indeed his first published paper (in *Nature*) was on this subject. An interest in myriapods soon developed and he quickly became the national authority on millipedes and an international authority on their life history and ecology. Perhaps the best known piece of work for many people will be his book *British Millipedes* published in the Synopses of the British Fauna series. The New Series version of this, published in 1985 and substantially revised since the original 1958 version, has helped make millipedes accessible to many people, professionals and amateurs alike. The hallmark of this book is the intricate and accurate illustrations that make it such a pleasure to use. Partly assisted by a series of post-graduate students, his other major contribution to myriapodology was the detailed information gained about some of the British species of millipede, in particular their life cycles and post-embryonic development.

Work on myriapods included a secondment to University College of Njala, Sierra Leone in 1973, and later during several visits to Madeira. In Britain Gordon encouraged the formation of the British Myriapod Group, supported the project to map the distribution of British millipede species and was editor of the Bulletin of the British Myriapod Group from the first edition in 1972 until 1994. He regularly attended the International Congresses and was President of the 5th International Congress at the University of Radford in Virginia, USA. He also attended the British Myriapod Group field meetings each Easter and his love of tea at any time and whisky in the evening became an essential part of those meetings, a tradition that has continued today – at least that of the whisky! Gordon's sweet tooth meant that some sort of cake or biscuit was an essential accompaniment for the tea.

In addition to his work on millipedes he was interested in soil and leaf litter organisms in general and established a special soil laboratory at Manchester University to better study them. He also contributed substantially to development of ecological techniques including mark release recapture as a method of estimating population size. He co-authored the book *Estimating the Size of Animal Populations* explaining this method in detail.

Every student taught by Gordon Blower will remember him for his wide and extensive knowledge of all aspects of ecology and of the British fauna. He was one of the 'old school' of scientists, not only skilled in their own disciplines but also able to understand and teach in a wider context. Though through the field courses that he initiated, there was also opportunity to learn more about millipedes and centipedes. His lectures were always a joy to listen to and his tutorials informative and thought provoking. Gordon's use of English and ways of expressing himself were unique and made all discussions and lectures memorable experiences. His influence on fieldwork at Manchester was incalculable and he undoubtedly inspired a large number of students, both undergraduates and post-graduates, including many who had little interest in millipedes.

After retiring from the University, Gordon moved to Levens in the Lake District, a part of England that he had loved all his life. In his new house he enjoyed gardening, welcomed visitors and became involved in the local community, especially that of the church. During this time he developed his skills as a landscape artist, a natural progression from his earlier pen and ink illustrations. He always enjoyed hearing news of myriapodologists, meetings and conferences, although he did not continue much active work himself. For many of us Gordon will always be the father of modern myriapodology in Britain.

Aside from his scientific work, his interests included literature, music (especially Mozart) and Bolton Wanderers Football Club. His wife, Mary, died 13 years ago, but he leaves two sons and eight grandchildren. His family intend to scatter his ashes on Causey Pike in the Lake District, a spot that Gordon had long enjoyed and where he was thrilled to experience a heavenly Brochen Spectre one day in 1990.

Helen J. Read

With contributions from John Dalingwater, Joan Fairhurst and Phil Wheater.

PERSONAL RECOLLECTIONS

John Lewis:

I first met Gordon in London in the autumn of 1959. He came down to Queen Mary College as the external examiner for my Ph.D. on The life history and ecology of *Strigamia maritima*. Never having met him, or indeed anyone working on myriapods, I was very apprehensive. I expected him to give me a rough ride in the viva and looked to my supervisor Prof. J. E. Smith, an echinoderm functional anatomist, to give me some support. The reverse was the case. Prof. Smith was rather critical but Gordon could not have been nicer. I recall the pleasure of being able to talk for the first time to someone who knew about centipedes. I still have Gordon's list of my Typographical errors etc. written in black ink on a half sheet of Joint Matriculation Board answer paper in his neat small handwriting.

As he made to leave Smith said "I think we can tell Lewis unofficially that all is well, don't you Dr Blower?" "It's 'Mr' actually", Gordon replied. "Ah" said Smith, "I'm sure Lewis won't mind my saying this, but it is rather more distinguished to be 'Mr' these days isn't it?"

Gordon Blower's work in the fifties made me very interested in the water relations of centipedes but by far his most valuable publication for me was Blower, Gordon, Yorkshire centipedes, *Naturalist* October-December 1955:137-146. At that time there was no monograph on British centipedes and this paper provided a checklist and bibliography which when used in conjunction with Brölemann's (1930) *Faune de France* - Chilopodes allowed the diagnosis of the British species. My copy of Yorkshire Centipedes is much worn and has been repaired several times.

Between 1959 and 1961 I worked at Bradford and was therefore able to visit Gordon from time to time in the Zoology Department at Manchester where he had set up a group working on the ecology of litter invertebrates. There was a large battery of Tullgren funnels in the Department and a highly organised system that ensured fortnightly sampling and sorting. On reflection I realise that Gordon must have been very busy but he was always very welcoming and prepared to give up time to read through a manuscript and advise on the spot.

Subsequently we met at Congresses and field meetings of the British Myriapod Group. At one of these I learnt that if you laid an emptied whisky glass on its side enough of the spirit would drain down to provide another sip. At one point I took to smoking Senior Service cigarettes a habit that Gordon acquired from his time in the Navy. His talks/lectures at these meetings quiet, logical and simply delivered and always very interesting, were models for us all.

Gordon was generous and very supportive. I never heard him make a derogatory remark about anyone. After his retirement and move to the Lake District one had to seek him out but then one was always sure of a very warm welcome in his cottage. He threw himself into the life of the village depicting some part, or view in a beautiful pen and ink drawing on the annual Christmas Card. This quality of draftmanship was, of course also seen in his drawings of millipedes, which set such exceedingly high standards.

Gordon Blower will be remembered for his work on the life history and ecology of millipedes. His Linn. Soc. key on millipedes gave great impetus to the study of those animals in the British Isles and it was his drive that brought about the British Myriapod Group that has been a catalyst for work on centipedes and millipedes in this country. But those of us that knew him also remember a delightful personality and good friend.

John Cloudsley-Thompson:

Gordon Blower's many friends and colleagues will miss him greatly. Not only was he unusually good company, but extremely generous in his help, ideas, and academic expertise. I first learned of his existence in May 1950 from Professor Ralph Dennel, the external examiner for my Ph.D on the sensory physiology of millipedes (under the supervision of Dr. V. B. Wigglesworth as he then was). Dennel was always most helpful, friendly and encouraging to junior zoologists. At my *viva voce*, he told me that one of his own research students, Gordon Blower, was completing an M.Sc. in Manchester on the cuticle of myriapods.

Naturally I wrote to Gordon who replied immediately. In those days, nobody else was working on these animals in Britain so, to prevent overlap in our efforts, Gordon suggested that I should concentrate on millipedes while he would stick to centipedes. But my interest had already switched to activity rhythms in woodlice and Gordon remained the sole British myriapodologist at that time. Later, he became universally recognised to be the 'father of modern myriapodology in Britain' as Helen Read aptly dubbed him in her announcement of his death (Newsletter of the British Myriapod and Isopod Group number 3, Autumn 2001).

Throughout the years, Gordon and I kept in touch by correspondence although our paths seldom crossed. The last time we met was in July 1983. Accompanied by Richard Hoffman (University of Virginia), Gordon met me at Piccadilly Station when I came up to Manchester as External Examiner for Henk Littlewood's outstanding Ph.D. thesis, under his supervision, on the chemosensory behaviour of *Lithobius forficatus*. As always, it was a stimulating and thoroughly enjoyable reunion.

Helen Read:

I feel very privileged to have been able to study in Manchester while Mr Blower was on the staff there. To me he always was, and always will be Mister Blower, I'm not sure why but even well after I left I could not bring myself to call him Gordon, somehow it seemed disrespectful to do so.

I was in his tutorial group in my second year and by that time I knew he was an 'invertebrate' person so I was surprised to discover that we spent the first few weeks discussing bird song (particularly that of the chaffinch if I remember correctly). Of course I later discovered how knowledgeable he was on so many different aspects of natural history. The real highlight of being in his tutorial group however was the glass of sherry to celebrate the last one of each term!

His lectures were always a pleasure to attend. The major problem always was that, if not careful, you ended up sitting back and listening and not taking any notes. The lecture that particularly sticks in my mind was one at the end of the autumn term in

the ecology course. He was comparing mull and mor soil types in forests and illustrating his talk with a diagram on the blackboard which he was drawing as he spoke. The picture gradually grew, pine trees over the soil profile, the impact of varying degrees of sunlight etc. and when he stood back and wished us a merry Christmas we realised that he had drawn a perfect Christmas tree complete with coloured decorations!

His manner of talking, whether on a one to one basis, in a tutorial or a lecture was very similar. He would always tell a story, gradually bringing in lots of different strands and aspects until, in that final moment of enlightenment it all suddenly slotted into place and became clear. I remember always being frustrated by those of a more impetuous nature who interrupted him before he had got to the point. I always felt cheated at the loss of what might have been.

When I progressed to studying millipedes he was always so patient in explaining the complications of measuring their length, (I was constantly teased about my drawings of 'bananas' by other members of staff) what to look at and how. He made me think about every word I wrote down and what it really meant. On one occasion when I was struggling to see some critical feature down a microscope and he said very gently 'millipedes are blessed with two sides – try looking at the other one'. Sure enough the feature became obvious once the millipede was turned over.

My drawing ability was always rather poor (despite having an artist as a grandfather) but Mr Blower taught me how to draw accurately from a microscope and then to shade areas in by 'making boxes'. I will never have the skill that he had, nor the patience to use a hand lens to place a single dot in exactly the right position, but the fact that my illustrations are passable is entirely due to him.

He introduced me to the community of Myriapodologists by taking me to my first field meeting down in Plymouth. I arrived at his house in Prestbury at (what seemed like) a very early hour and he drove us down. It was my 21st birthday that day and, being close to Easter, he presented me with a tube of Easter eggs and looked after me while I struggled with all these strange people I had never met before. On later field weekends, when he was getting older I was able to repay the debt very slightly by helping him get about, but I have never mastered the art of telling *Ophyiulus pilosus* from *Julus scandinavius* at 50 yards, despite all his tutoring! Somehow the days often ended with tea in a café somewhere!

A very clear vision of Mr Blower will always remain with me. A mixture of his quiet manner of speaking and explaining, his chewed and raw fingers and thumbs, his slightly prehensile upper lip (especially when trying to catch stray cake crumbs), the fact that he always seemed to be wearing the wrong glasses and had forgotten where he had left the right pair. Him sitting with legs tightly crossed (twice?), looking rather uncomfortable and apologetic, of cups of tea, cigarettes, glasses of sherry in the University and whisky on Myriapod meetings; the latter a tradition that continues to the present day. We will raise a glass of whisky at the next meeting to you, Mr Blower, to give thanks to your tremendous contribution to our lives and to Myriapodology.

the ecology course. He was comparing mull and mor soil types in forests and illustrating his talk with a diagram on the blackboard which he was drawing as he spoke. The picture gradually grew, pine trees over the soil profile, the impact of varying degrees of sunlight etc. and when he stood back and wished us a merry Christmas we realised that he had drawn a perfect Christmas tree complete with coloured decorations!

His manner of talking, whether on a one to one basis, in a tutorial or a lecture was very similar. He would always tell a story, gradually bringing in lots of different strands and aspects until, in that final moment of enlightenment it all suddenly slotted into place and became clear. I remember always being frustrated by those of a more impetuous nature who interrupted him before he had got to the point. I always felt cheated at the loss of what might have been.

When I progressed to studying millipedes he was always so patient in explaining the complications of measuring their length, (I was constantly teased about my drawings of 'bananas' by other members of staff) what to look at and how. He made me think about every word I wrote down and what it really meant. On one occasion when I was struggling to see some critical feature down a microscope and he said very gently 'millipedes are blessed with two sides – try looking at the other one'. Sure enough the feature became obvious once the millipede was turned over.

My drawing ability was always rather poor (despite having an artist as a grandfather) but Mr Blower taught me how to draw accurately from a microscope and then to shade areas in by 'making boxes'. I will never have the skill that he had, nor the patience to use a hand lens to place a single dot in exactly the right position, but the fact that my illustrations are passable is entirely due to him.

He introduced me to the community of Myriapodologists by taking me to my first field meeting down in Plymouth. I arrived at his house in Prestbury at (what seemed like) a very early hour and he drove us down. It was my 21st birthday that day and, being close to Easter, he presented me with a tube of Easter eggs and looked after me while I struggled with all these strange people I had never met before. On later field weekends, when he was getting older I was able to repay the debt very slightly by helping him get about, but I have never mastered the art of telling *Ophyiulus pilosus* from *Julus scandinavius* at 50 yards, despite all his tutoring! Somehow the days often ended with tea in a café somewhere!

A very clear vision of Mr Blower will always remain with me. A mixture of his quiet manner of speaking and explaining, his chewed and raw fingers and thumbs, his slightly prehensile upper lip (especially when trying to catch stray cake crumbs), the fact that he always seemed to be wearing the wrong glasses and had forgotten where he had left the right pair. Him sitting with legs tightly crossed (twice?), looking rather uncomfortable and apologetic, of cups of tea, cigarettes, glasses of sherry in the University and whisky on Myriapod meetings; the latter a tradition that continues to the present day. We will raise a glass of whisky at the next meeting to you, Mr Blower, to give thanks to your tremendous contribution to our lives and to Myriapodology.

J.G. BLOWER

LIST OF PUPLICATIONS

- 1. 1950. Aromatic tanning in the myriapod cuticle. *Nature* 165: 569-570.
- 2. 1951. A comparative study of the chilopod and diplopod cuticle. *Quart. J. Micr. Sc.* 92:141-161.
- 3. 1952. British millipedes with special reference to Yorkshire species. *Naturalist* 1952: 145-157.
- 4. 1952. Epidermal glands in centipedes. Nature 170: 166-167.
- 5. 1953 On three species of Cylindroiulus in Britain. Ann. Mag. nat. Hist. (12) 6: 305-316.
- 6. 1955. Yorkshire Centipedes. Naturalist 1955; 137-146.
- 7. 1955. Millipedes and centipedes as soil animals. In Kevan, D.K.McE. (ed) Soil Zoology. London: Butterworth. 138-151.
- 8. 1956. Some relations between millipedes and the soil. VI Congress Science du sol. 3: 169-176.
- 9. 1956. Metaiulus pratensis, gen. et sp. nov., and Leptoiulus kervillei (Brolemann) from Britain. Ann. Mag. nat. Hist. (12) 9: 513-20. (With Sholto W. Rolfe).
- 10. 1956. The cuticle of *Polyxenus* in Manton, S.M. The structure, habits and evolution of the Pselaphognatha. *J. Linn. Soc (Zool).* 43: 174-179 (154-187).
- 11. 1956. Epidermal Secretions in Chilopoda. Proceedings XIV International Congress of Zoology, Copenhagen 1953: 315.
- 12. 1957. Feeding habits of a marine centipede. Nature 180: 560.
- 13. 1957. Some new and little-known British millipedes. Ann. Mag. nat. Hist. (12) 10: 497-508.
- 14. 1958. British millipedes. Synopses Br. Fauna, No. 11. Pp74.
- 15. 1961. On some new and little known British centipedes. Ann. Mag. nat. Hist. (12) 10: 497-508.
- 16. 1964. Studies on the millipedes of a Devon oak wood. *Proc. Zool. Soc. Lond.* 143: 143-176. (With P.D. Gabbutt).

- 17. 1968. Notes on the life-history and ecology of *Tachypodoiulus niger* in Britain. *J. Zool.*, Lond. **156**: 257-271. (With C.P. Fairhurst).
- 18. 1969. Age structure of millipede populations in relation to activity and dispersion. Syst. Ass. Publs. No 8: 209-216.
- 19. 1970 Notes on the life-histories of some British Iulidae. *Bull. Mus. Nat. Hist. nat.* 41 (Supp No. 2): 19-23.
- 20. 1970. The millipedes of a Cheshire wood. J. Zool., Lond. 160: 455-496.
- 21. 1972. Articles in Elsevier's Encyclopedia of the animal world. J & H International.
- 22. 1972. Myriapoda. In Marshall, A.J. & Williams, W.D. Text Book of Zoology. Invertebrates. Pp543-553.
- 23. 1972. The distribution of British millipedes as known at the end of 1969. Bull. Br. Myr. Gp. 1: 9-38.
- 24. 1973. Some observations on the biology of the millipede *Geoglomeris jurassica* Verhoeff, 1915. *J. nat. Hist.* 7: 691-697. (With K.L. Bocock and J. Heath).
- 25. 1973. A jumping millipede. Nature 246: 427. (With M.E.G. Evans).
- 26. 1974. (Ed.) Myriapoda. Symp. zool. Soc. No. 32, I-xxviii, 1-712.
- 27. 1974. The life-cycle and ecology of *Ophyiulus pilosus* (Newport) in Britain. Symp. zool. Soc. Lond. No. 32: 503-525. (With P.F. Miller).
- 28. 1974. Food consumption and growth in a laboratory population of *Ophyiulus pilosus* (Newport). *Symp. zool. Soc. Lond.* No. **32**: 527-551.
- 29. 1974. The distribution of British millipedes as known up to 1970. Symp. zool. Soc. Lond. No. 32: 603-609.
- 30. 1977. The life history of the julid millipede *Cylindroiulus nitidus* in a Derbyshire wood. *J. Zool., Lond.* 183: 339-351. (With P.F. Miller).
- 31. 1978. Anamorphosis in the Nematophora. Abh. Verh. Naturwiss. Ver. Hamburg (NF) 21/22: 97-103.
- 32. 1980. *Prosopodesmus panporus*, an interesting new species of polydesmoid millipede from the Royal Botanic Gardens, Kew, England. *Myriapodologica* 1: 27-34. (With A.J. Rundle).
- 33. 1980. The millipede faunas of two British limestone woods. In Camatini, M. (Ed) *Myriapod Biology*. Academic Press. 203-214.

- 34. 1981. Estimating the size of animal populations. London: George Allen and Unwin. Pp128. (With L.M. Cook and J.A. Bishop).
- 35. 1985. Millipedes. Synop. Br. Fauna (NS), No. 35. Linn. Soc./E.J. Brill. Pp 242.
- 36. 1985. The British Chordeumatidae. Bull. Br. Myr. Grp. 2: 8-23.
- 37. 1986. *Poratia digitata*, a new British hothouse milliped. *Bull. Br. Myr. Gp.* 3: 11-16. (With A.J. Rundle).
- 38. 1986. Distribution and variation of the species of *Brachychaeteuma* occurring in Britain. *Bull. Br. Myr. Gp.* 3: 43-48.
- 39. 1987. The chemosensory behaviour of *Lithobius forficatus*. I. Evidence for a pheromone released by the coxal organs. *J. Zool.*, *Lond.* 211: 65-82. (With P.M.H. Littlewood).
- 40. 1987. Displaced ocelli in blaniulid millipedes. *Bull. Br. Myr. Gp.* 4: 27-29. (With S.P. Hopkin).
- 41. 1987. More myriapods from Britanny. Bull. Br. Myr. Gp. 4: 37-40.
- 42. 1987. Giant Geophilus from Gower. Bull. Br. Myr. Gp. 4: 53.
- 43. 1987. The Myriapoda of Lancashire and Cheshire. Lancs. Ches. Fauna Soc. Pub. 80: 15-26.
- 44. 1989. The myriapoda of Gower. Bull. Br. Myr. Gp. 6: 14-22.
- 45. 1990. The eighth international congress of Myriapodology, Institute of Zoology, University of Innsbruck, 15-21 July 1990. *Bull. Br. Myr. Gp.* 7: 43-46.
- 46. 1992. Pauropoda the smallest myriapods. Bull. Br. Myr. Gp. 8: 13-23. (With A.D. Barber & U. Scheller).
- 47. 1993. Anamorphosis in millipedes (Diplopoda) the present state of knowledge with some developmental and phylogenetic considerations. *Zool. J. Linn. Soc.* 109: 103-234. (With H. Enghoff & W. Dohle).